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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood; 30th September 2014 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)




G Lewis



K Bromage
R Evans 

J Fox
R Butler
In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




PC J Summerfield & CSO A Roberts, West Mercia Police




B Walker, Connecting Shropshire




H Williams & C Walter – Shropshire Council Youth Team



R Dunscombe &; P Price, Hanwood 

Village Hall Committee
T Johnson; K Thomas; Mr and Mrs P Bright - residents
APOLOGIES:
Cllr G Jones – Work commitments



Cllr J Percival – Ill health 
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	14/15/47
	ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES:

The Council received apologies from Cllrs Jones and Percival and accepted their reasons for absence.
Apologies were also received from D Fairclough, Shropshire Council; W Hanmer, Hanwood Youth Club and L Betton, Severnside Housing Officer.


	

	14/15/48
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION:

Cllr G Lewis declared his acquaintance with the residents of 2 Poplars Avenue and his pre-determined position with respect to agenda item 5.
	

	14/15/49
	TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:

The minutes of the ordinary meeting held on 8th July 2014 were agreed as an accurate record and the Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council.

The minutes of the extra-ordinary meeting held on 28th July 2014, which was subsequently adjourned until 31st July 2014, were accepted as an accurate record and the Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council.
	KB/RB

KB/RB

	14/15/50
	PUBLIC SESSION: 
At 7:40pm the Chairman opened the public session.
Mr Bright spoke about the land at Poplars Avenue and indicated his willingness to purchase a parcel of land measuring 19.8 x 1.7m from the parish council and meet any legal costs arising.

Mr Johnson spoke of his concerns about traffic speeds and requested the Council campaigns for 20mph zones; traffic calming; the enforcement of parking restrictions and the opening of the Old Potts Railway Line as a cycle path.

Mr Thomas stated that the building plots adjacent to the Cock Inn had been sold and asked when the Memorial Garden will be handed over to the Parish Council.  The Clerk responded that the planning permission includes a condition requiring a landscaping scheme to be approved prior to occupation of the development.
Mr Walklett expressed concerns about traffic speed and expressed his interest in the Community Speed Watch pilot.

Mr Dunscombe reported vandalism at the village hall.  PC Summerfield responded that a suspect had been identified.

Mr Dunscombe then shared a budget for improvements to the village hall with the Council.  He asked the Council to continue to support the VHC efforts to improve the hall.  He also appealed for any professional assistance that might be offered at an affordable cost.  He agreed to email a draft plan of the proposed improvements to the Clerk for circulation to the Council.

The Chairman closed the session at 8:00pm.
	

	14/15/51
	LAND AT POPLARS AVENUE:

Cllr G Lewis left the room, having declared his pre-determined position.

The Chairman summarised the circumstances resulting in the encroachment of building works onto parish land and the comments of Mr Bright during the public session.

It was resolved that the Clerk confirms the Council’s right to dispose of the land.  

If confirmed, it was resolved that the Council determine a fair valuation in a confidential session. 

Cllr G Lewis returned to the room.
	RE/RB

	14/15/52
	PARISH MATTERS:
The Chairman suspended Standing Orders and invited Ben Walker to speak.

i. Fibre Broadband – Mr B Walker gave a presentation describing the recent installation of fibre broadband cabinets under the Connecting Shropshire scheme.  He sought the assistance of the Parish Council in advertising the availability of the service to encourage take up.
It was noted that a 87 properties would not have access to fibre broadband due to their direct connection to the exchange.

The Council returned to standing orders.

ii. Repair / Replacement of street signs – The Clerk reported that the supplementary sign for Oaklands View had been installed.  The Chestnut Close sign had been reported.  The permanent VAS sign outside the Cock Inn has also been reported as out of order.  Clerk to chase up both.

iii. Hedge – Post Office Lane – This has been trimmed recently.  SC will contact Network Rail to confirm they will take ongoing responsibility for the maintenance of the hedge.

iv. Red Lane Sign – It was confirmed that this sign had been approved by SC Highways officers at a site meeting and should be supplied by SC.

v. War Memorial – The Clerk confirmed that a Parish Council wreath has been ordered for the Remembrance Sunday service.  A donation towards the Royal British Legion will be presented to the October meeting for approval under S137.  The Clerk was authorised to make arrangements for the hedge to be trimmed during October.
vi. Nomination of Cock Inn PH as a Community Asset – The Council noted that the Cock Inn had been nominated as a Community Asset by CAMRA.  Comments are invited by Shropshire Council by 7th October 2014.

vii. Photographs of Parish Councillors – The Chairman proposed that Councillors’ photographs be displayed on the parish noticeboards and website, to improve identification of members and that occasional parish council surgeries be held during daylight hours.  It was resolved to take photographs at the next meeting.
	

	14/15/53
	YOUTH SERVICES:
The Chairman suspended standing orders and invited Helena Williams, SC Youth Co-ordinator to give a report on Hanwood Youth Club.  

She reported that the Youth Club had only 3 remaining volunteers and was unable to operate without a viable management committee.  The Treasurer had left and reserve funds were not presently available.  She requested the support of the Council to raise the profile of the Youth Club to help recruit volunteers.  She confirmed that the Youth Team would attend the Haunted Halloween event on 31st October and were maintaining communications with the remaining volunteers.

The Council resolved to advertise for volunteers and to work with the youth team to reconstitute the management committee.

It was confirmed that no costs had been incurred by the Parish Council for the work undertaken by the Youth Team to date.


	

	14/15/54
	POLICE REPORT:
PC Summerfield reported on 6 anti-social behaviour incidents, 3 of which were youth related.  The user of a mini-moto bike on private land was being dealt with by the SNT.  He reported that a suspected arsonist had been identified.  He reported on the use of stolen bicycles to finance drug crime.  He described the measures planned to reassure residents during Halloween and that the police would have a visible presence at the Severnside Halloween event and during the evening.  The police will also be visible on Bonfire Night.  Unauthorised bonfires will be extinguished by the fire service.
	

	14/15/55
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

Cllr R Evans gave a report on the activities of Shropshire Council and the proposed re-organisation of the Local Joint Committees.  
He confirmed that the recycling pilot scheme trialled in Hanwood was to be extended to the rest of Hanwood and the other pilot areas.  Collections will include food waste and cardboard.  Information leaflets will be delivered to all properties before collection starts.
The Council returned to standing orders
	

	14/15/56
	MATTERS ARISING:

Edgebold roundabout markings – R Evans reported on a meeting with the Highways Agency.  The HA will not make any further alterations until a safety audit is completed, which will be done within 12 months.  The Council agreed that the markings are presently inconsistent and confusing, they are therefore dangerous.
	

	14/15/57
	NEWSLETTER:

The Council resolved to advertise for a volunteer editor to work with the clerk to produce a pilot publication.  

The Council noted that Keith Packer will take over as editor of St Thomas’ Church magazine in December.
	KB/JF

	14/15/58
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:

i. Play Area Inspections - The Council reviewed the annual report and recommendations.  It was noted that most findings are low or very low risks.  One finding of moderate risk had been identified relating to the swinging steps, (part of the adventure trail).
The Council resolved to set up an automatic annual inspection programme, fixed at the current rate.

The Council noted the recommendation that signs giving emergency contact details be displayed at the entrances to the site.

The Clerk reported that Shropshire Council offers a fortnightly inspection and maintenance service, to include the routine tightening of fixings and minor repairs, for the annual cost of £468 & VAT.  It was resolved unanimously to set up the service to inspect the Caradoc View Play Area and for Cllr Bromage to continue with interim inspections to maintain the weekly inspections, as required by the Council’s insurance policy.

ii. Repairs and Maintenance – It was resolved that Cllr Butler inspects the swinging steps to see if the timbers can be replaced.
iii. Reinstatement of surfacing – It was resolved that the grass cutting contractor be approached to price for bringing worn ground levels back up to level and reseed, where necessary.

iv. Swings - The Clerk reported that the swings have been repaired with a replacement beam supplied under the manufacturer’s warranty.  Installation is at additional cost of £85.00 & VAT.

v. Grass Cutting Review – The Council reviewed the contractor’s performance and confirmed it was satisfactory.  The Council agreed that winter grass cutting be arranged on a ‘by request’ basis based on the agreed rate. 

	MR/JF

R Butler to action

JF/RB

	14/15/59
         i)

        ii)

        iii)

     iv)
	PLANNING:
Planning Applications:

a. 14/03917/FUL – 12 Woodlands Ave – Single storey extension – Site visit to be arranged
b. 14/04037/VAR – 7 Post Office Lane – Re-site approved extension – site visit to be arranged.
Planning Updates:

Noted – as per agenda

The Council requested an update on the progress of the development at Cruckmeole, (which is within Pontesbury Parish area).

Planning Decisions:

a. 14/02553/FUL – Westlea, Hanwood – Erection of garage following demolition of existing – Permission granted

b. 13/04967/OUT – Land west of Caradoc View, Hanwood Bank – Permission granted with condition that reserved matters be presented for approval within 12 months.  It was noted that the developer has agreed to make the negotiated financial contribution towards a pedestrian crossing when half the houses are completed rather than on completion of the whole development.   It was further noted that an open spaces contribution will be required for this development, which does not include on site provision for open spaces.
Annual Place Plan Review: 

It was resolved to arrange a separate public meeting to review the priorities for Hanwood.

At 9:30pm the Council resolved to suspend standing orders, to enable the business of the meeting to be completed.
	Planning commitee
Clerk / R Evans
JF/RE

Clerk

	14/15/60

            i)

           ii)
	ROAD SAFETY CONCERNS & PEDESTRIAN CROSSINGS: 

Community Speed Watch Pilot Scheme: It was resolved that the Council expresses an interest in joining a voluntary scheme with the neighbouring parishes of Pontesbury, Londen and Ford.

Community Led Concerns – The Council reviewed the list of roads giving safety concerns.  It was resolved to invite the Traffic Safety officer from Shropshire Council to attend the October meeting and answer questions on speed through the village.
	

	14/15/61
	STREET LIGHTING:

The Clerk summarised the revised installation costs and forecast energy savings arising from the replacement of street lights with low energy LED lanterns, combined with partial dimming between midnight and 5:00am.  The savings would result in a break-even point within 9 years.  These figures are based on a quotation from the existing supplier.
It was resolved that the Clerk seeks competitive quotations for comparison purposes from suitably qualified contractors, for presentation at the November meeting.


	RB/KB

	14/15/62
          i)

          ii)
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:
Financial Report –The Council noted a bank balance of £25,095.41
Confirmation of Payments – The Council authorised the following payments:
Play Inspection Company – Annual Play area inspection         £17,94
Npower Ltd – Electricity for Street lighting                               £359.98
Shropshire Council – 2013 Election expenses                        £100.00
RJ & HML Savage – Grass cutting – Caradoc View PA          £192.00
Mazars – Audit Fee                                                                  £240.00
C Higgins – Clerk’s expenses to end Aug                                 £39.34
C Higgins – Salary (Sept 2014)                                               £406.77*
SCPS – Pensions contributions (Sept)                                     £99.63
C Higgins – Salary (Oct 2014)                                                 £460.77
SLCC – Regional Conference (Clerk)                                       £70.80
Pension Contributions (Oct 2014)                                             £99.63
*See confidential report


	

	14/15/63
	TRAINING: 
The Clerk reported on her attendance at the SLCC Regional Conference, the presentation slides of which are available for circulation to the Council.  Topics covered included Localism & Community Rights; Parish Council Insurance; Finance and Audit Regulations; Legal developments/powers; Employment and Community Engagement.
The Clerk requested authority to attend a CILCA Training session on 10th Oct 2014 in support of her agreed personal objective to develop her portfolio.  £30 fee approved unanimously.
	MR/KB

	14/15/64
	CORRESPONDENCE:

a. Letter from young residents – 6 Oaklands View – A request for a skate park / BMX course was noted by the Council
b. Consultation – LJC re-organisation – R Evans outlined the proposed re-grouping of rural parish councils resulting in a larger LJC surrounding Shrewsbury.
c. Hanwood NiSA – Severnside plans to produce a Neighbourhood Standards Agreement for Hanwood which will be launched at an event on 31st Oct 2014 at Hanwood Village Hall.
d. Verbal request – The Chairman reported a request for photographs of Councillors to be published on noticeboards and the website and for daytime ‘surgeries’ to be held to give residents improved access to the Council.   Councillors agreed to have their photographs taken at the next meeting.
	

	14/15/65
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Chairman and Cllr Evans signed the authorised cheques and monthly payment order.
	

	14/15/66
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 
Next full Council meeting was confirmed as 28th October 2014 at St Thomas’ Church Extension – 7:30pm

A meeting of the Planning Committee will be arranged before the next full Council meeting.

A public meeting to review the Annual Place Plan will be arranged before the November meeting.


	

	14/15/67
	CONFIDENTIAL STAFF MATTERS:
At 9:50pm the Council resolved to clear the room of the press and public to discuss a confidential report on staff salaries, which is minuted elsewhere. 


	

	
	At 10:00pm the Chairman closed the meeting.
	

	
	
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 28th October 2014


